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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

JANUIARY 11, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Dave Fiorentino, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Len Gilman; Joyce Heck; Hugh Curley, Selectmen’s Representative; Ralph Weeks; Joni Kitson; Mary Frambach; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative
Not in Attendance:  Penny Graham; Tony Soltani
Other Attendees: Arthur Laro; Richard Frambach; Karen Guercia, SAU Special Education Director; David Flynn, SAU Co-Superintendent; Patrick Connors, Epsom Central School Principal; Lucie Weeks, School Board Member; Nancy Wheeler; Kelly Dearborn-Luce; Don Harty, Board of Selectmen; Virginia Drew; Celeste Decker; Linda Hodgdon; Andrew Ramsdell; Wayne Preve, Epsom Police Chief; Yvette Toledo  
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.  She requested everyone to silence their cell phones.  She noted the Town Deliberative session is scheduled for Saturday, February 3, 2018, 9:00 AM at the Epsom School Gym with the School Deliberative Session scheduled for Tuesday, February 6, 2018, 6:30 PM at the Epsom School Gym.
School District Budget
Marylou opened the public hearing for the School District Warrant Articles.

Article 2  To see if the Epsom School District will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of up to forty thousand dollars ($40,000) to be added to the Special Education Trust Fund previously established, with such amount to be funded from the June 30, 2018 unreserved fund balance available for transfer on June 1, 2018?  NO AMOUNT TO BE RAISED FROM TAXATION
School Board Recommends Approval

Budget Committee Recommends ___________________Approval

[Estimated tax impact per thousand $.00]
Marylou asked if there was any questions or concerns from the public.  There were no questions or concerns from the public.
Marylou asked if the school members present had comments.  They had no comments.  Marylou closed public comment for Article 2.

Marylou asked if the Budget Committee Members had questions or concerns.

Hugh asked if the school would have funds to return to the town.  Ralph asked how much the school had in the fund.  Mr. Connors noted they did not know if there would be funds to return to the town.  Currently there is approximately $81,078.00 in the fund as of December 31, 2017.
The Budget Committee members had no further questions or concerns.  Marylou closed the Budget Committee comments requesting a motion.  
Gary motioned to recommend the School District Article 2; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes; 0 no.
Article 3  Shall the District vote to raise and appropriate the sum of up to $25,000 (from surplus) to be added to the Building Maintenance and Repair Trust Fund previously established, with such amount to be funded from the June 30, 2018 unreserved fund balance available for transfer on July 1, 2018, NO AMOUNT TO BE RAISED FROM TAXATION
School Board Recommends Approval

Budget Committee Recommends ___________________Approval

[Estimated tax impact per thousand $.00]
Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.
Virginia asked the amount in the fund.  Marylou noted as of December 31, 2017 there was $24,791.56 in the fund.  

Bill noted that they are looking at a project.  Ralph asked how much the roof repair would be; Bill did not know as they have not obtained estimates.  Mr. Connors thought they had enough to cover the costs to repair the roof over the middle school portion of the building.
There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.  There being no questions or comments from the Budget Committee Marylou closed Budget Committee comment requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the School District Article 3; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.

Article 1  Shall the Epsom School District vote to raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted separately, the amount set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling $11,421,680?   Should this article be defeated, the default budget shall be $11,396,784 which is the same amount as last year, with certain adjustments required by previous action of the Epsom School District, or by law, or the governing body may hold one special meeting in accordance with RSA 40:13, X and XVI, to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only.

School Board Recommends Approval

Budget Committee Recommends ___________________Approval

If passed, the new estimated tax rate will be $19.92 [per thousand], which will result in a $1.71 increase over the previous year tax rate.
Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.

Line 27, 28 – Tuition to Other Districts - Mrs. Drew asked the actual number of students attending high school in other districts. Mr. Flynn noted that 183 was the number that they expected to be enrolled.

Mrs. Drew asked the tuition increase, Mr. Flynn noted it was a 5% increase. 

Mr. Laro noted the difference between last years and this year’s budget.  He asked why the tax rate was a $1.71 increase. Mr. Flynn explained the reasons for the increase.
Lines 246, 247 – Principal Salary, Assistant Principal Salary – Mrs. Drew noted she highly appreciate both Mr. Connors and the Assistant Principal.  She asked why there was such a large increase in the Assistant Principal’s salary.  Bill noted it was a Board decision with his qualifications.   Mr. Connors noted he came in from a teaching prospective and the amount he was being paid was not comparable to other people in the same positions.  Mrs. Weeks noted that the Board was pleased with the relationship between the Principal and Assistant Principal.  Mrs. Drew noted that we have a wonderful school; she looked at increases and that one jumped out at her.  
 Line 371 – Site Improvements – Building – Mrs. Drew asked what had occurred for improvements.  Mr. Connors noted last year they converted the furnaces to propane from oil with that being a good portion of the costs.

There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.  

Mary asked the increase in the school portion of the tax rate being told it was $1.71. 

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee Marylou closed Budget Committee comment requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the School District Article 1; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.

Marylou closed the public hearing for the School District.

Marylou opened the public hearing for the Epsom Village District

Epsom Village District
Article 5  To see if the District will vote to raise and appropriate $206,877 for the 2018 operating budget.  Commissioners Recommend
Marylou asked if there were any public questions or comments for Article 5.

Mr. Laro thought the district was separate from the Town.  Gary explained that they do not have a separate budget committee and therefore have a seat on the town’s committee.  He noted at the annual meeting the only people who showed up were the commissioners, secretary and moderator.  Per RSA they have to have a budget committee.  Joni noted the district is not a company.  Gary noted there is no Precinct tax and all income is generated by water usage.  He also noted there are 303 customers.  

There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.  There being no questions or comments from the Budget Committee Marylou closed Budget Committee comment requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Epsom Village District Article 5; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.

Article 6 – To raise and appropriate four thousand dollars ($4,000) to be added to the Water System Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund with said funds to come from user fees.  Commissioners Recommend/Budget Committee Recommend
Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  There being no questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.  

Gary noted that money is put into the fund each year noting that said money comes from user fees.  Currently there is approximately $106,000 in the fund.
Ralph discussed he had seen something about extending the water line to the traffic circle asking where that money would be coming from.  Gary noted through the Exxon/Mobil Settlement.

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee Marylou closed Budget Committee comment requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Epsom Village District Article 6; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.

Marylou closed the public hearing for the Epsom Village District.

Marylou opened the public hearing for the Town of Epsom 

Town of Epsom Warrant Articles
Marylou noted she would be leaving Article 1 to the end of the articles.  She noted comments should just address the article being discussed.
Article 2:   Shall the Town vote to establish a contingency fund for the 2018 year for unanticipated expenses that may arise and further raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance to go into the fund? No amount to be raised from taxation.  Any appropriation left in the fund at the end of the year will lapse to the general fund.   Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 







No tax impacts. 
Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0
Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  There being no questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.  

Gary asked if this was a new Article.  Marylou noted this was the second year this Article would be on the ballot.

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee Marylou closed Budget Committee comment requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 2; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.

Article 3:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred dollars ($200.00) total amount of cemetery plot sales for 2017, to be added to the previously established Cemetery Maintenance Expendable Trust Fund?  No amount to be raised from taxation.  from the Unassigned Fund Balance as of December 31, 2017, which is equivalent to the Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.  







No tax impact.

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0
Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  There being no questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.  

There being no questions or comments from the Budget Committee Marylou closed Budget Committee comment requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 3; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.

Article 4:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred ninety-three thousand eight hundred forty-two dollars ($293,842.00) to purchase a new ambulance with major equipment, to include but not be limited to a power cot, stair chair, power load, to replace Ambulance 1, and further authorize the withdrawal of up to the same amount of two hundred ninety-three thousand eight hundred forty-two dollars ($293,842.00) from the Fire and Rescue Apparatus Fund for that purpose?  No amount to be raised by taxation.  Any trade-in value received for Ambulance 1 will reduce the amount withdrawn from the fund.  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.







No tax impact

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0
Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  

Linda Hodgdon asked balance in the fund with Chief Yeaton noting there was approximately $362,184.00 at the end of 2016 with an additional approximate $170,000.00 added in 2017.  

There being no questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.  

Ralph asked if the purchase included new items like heart monitors, etc.  Chief Yeaton noted there were no major ticket items included, just the ambulance.

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee Marylou closed Budget Committee comment requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 4; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.

Article 5:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of eight hundred ninety-nine thousand dollars ($899,000.00) to construct a Town Office building, including but not limited to site work, septic, water and parking, and authorize the use of five hundred thousand dollars ($500,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance to be combined with fifty thousand dollars ($50,000.00) from the Capital Reserve Fund for a Future Town Office for this purpose? The balance of three hundred forty-nine thousand dollars ($349,000.00) is to be raised from taxation.  Majority vote required.  This is a Non-Lapsing Warrant Article and will not lapse until the project is completed or December 31, 2023, whichever comes first.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.






Estimated tax impact is $ .82 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 - 0
Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  
Don Harty gave a quick overview of the history of the Town attempting to develop a town office with all failing.  He noted the rent for the current building was increasing every year.  The Selectmen felt despite past failures they should keep trying to construct a building.  He noted they received 4 bids that went from a high of 1.5 million dollars to a low of $835,000.00.  Don noted the Selectmen interviewed all but high bidder with the lowest bidder being Berwick Construction.  There is 2 years remaining on the lease.  The proposed building is 2 stories with a one-story meeting room.  The plans are conceptual.  If the Warrant Article passes the Selectmen will meet with an architect to finalize where things are to be.

Don noted if the Article gets a recommendation from Budget Committee they will schedule 2 or 3 sessions at library for the public.

Mrs. Drew asked if the estimate include everything, is it turnkey; Mr. Berwick noted it was.
Mrs. Weeks noted the proposal was never discussed at a Selectmen’s meeting; Don said it was.  Mrs. Weeks noted not until after the bids were in.  Don noted they never discussed the nitty gritty.  Mrs. Weeks noted she has an issue that if one Board member talked to another Board member about town business it is a meeting.  She asked where were the minutes; she noted there had been a concern regarding wetlands.  Don noted the Selectmen had someone from New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services review the property.  One spot of wetlands was noted that would not be affected by this building.  It will be higher than the Police Department building.
Mrs. Weeks noted she had never heard of an estimated impact for one year.  She thought if the Selectmen wanted put in the Article it should be over several years.  She questioned if the Article passes the estimated tax impact will be reversed after this year and be for one year only.
Nancy noted that the way the process is that all the Articles are for one year only.  This Article is not a bond; it is non-lapsing so it can be collected in the year, but can be kept and spent in another year.  

Mrs. Weeks noted that should be stipulated.  Nancy reiterated no more than what is in the article can be stated per New Hampshire law.

Mr. Laro asked why there was a need for an elevator.  Don noted is required by ADA regulations.  He noted the Town also have boxes of records that have to go between floors.  The lift will cost $45,000.00 and is a lift that looks like an elevator.

Mr. Laro noted Gary Kitson sent out the design that noted lift is $44,000.00. 

Mrs. Drew asked if all that is in the Capital Reserve Fund for future town offices is $50,000.00.   She asked if the parking would be paved and the number of spaces. 

Mr. Ramsdell noted the amount in the undesignated fund balance is 2.2 million dollars.  The Town needs to keep 5 to 17% and will have approximately 13% remaining.   Mr. Ramsdell asked if some of the fund would be used to offset taxes; Nancy noted some funds are –used each year.
Mr. Ramsdell asked about the work done for the plans, etc.  It was noted Don provided plans.  Don noted it cost $200.00 for a perk test.  This building would be sharing the well with the Police Station, but would have a separate septic system.
Mr. Ramsdell asked the proposed operating cost vs the existing costs.  Don noted the Town has to pay for all utilities at the present location.  The utilities could be a wash or less.
Mr. Laro asked if there were sufficient funds in the undesignated fund; Nancy noted that part of the number is assets or uncollected taxes.  Nancy noted the money in the fund is what the Town lives on between January and June for operating expenses.

Nancy discussed that the only item the Selectmen could borrow money for was in anticipation of tax funds.

Mr. Ramsdell asked if there is a cost difference between the Police Department site vs. the library site.  Don noted they had looked at the possibility of building on the Library site but it would not leave enough room for parking for all the buildings on the site.  Also, traffic on 28 is less than on Route 4.
Mrs. Drew asked if they were going to have public sessions; Don indicated yes.  Kelly has contacted library, but has not had a response.

There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee

Ralph noted he had been a member of the Budget Committee off and on for 9 years.  He supports the need for a town office, but doesn’t like the way this proposal is being presented.  He noted there are no minutes on the Website that addresses any of this.  
Ralph noted work was done below the Police Department regarding a certain fence line that was covered up.  He noted it did not belong to us.  Ralph noted that bids were requested, the Selectmen selected a contractor and now Don is saying there will be more design work.  Ralph asked where is that cost; Don noted in the bid.
Len asked capacity of meeting room; Don thought 60 people.  Len noted he has had discussions that if a building was built it would have a meeting room big enough to hold town meeting.

Gary noted he is not happy taking $500,000.00 out of the fund balance.  He thought if they had a 10-year bond the $349,000.00 would be covered by the amount being paid as rent.

Len noted this building would be added costs for the Town.   If the Selectmen want to tear down an existing building then build a new building he would support it.  Len noted the discussion regarding cost to heat old town hall at the last meeting.

Dave noted Virginia has ideas for Meetinghouse.  He noted the Town does not need a room as big as the gym for meeting.  

Joni noted she is hearing that this is a conceptual drawing. She felt she could not vote on something that she did not know what the plan is.  She did not know how the Selectmen could ask us to vote on something that we don’t know what is going to be built.

Marylou noted the Budget Committee’s duty is to recommend or not recommend.  It is our duty to recommend to let it go to the voters.  If someone goes in to vote in March they can vote as they wish.  Marylou noted if the Budget Committee recommends an Article it has more clout.  Don noted they would be having meetings and is asking the members to give the recommendation tonight.  Marylou noted that people listen to the Budget Committee.  

Mr. Laro noted you are a Budget Committee, you should not have a Budget Committee if you are going to recommend everything.  

Mrs. Drew asked why 2 people were missing.  Marylou noted that Penny was gone for the week and she did not hear from the other person.

Nancy discussed the 10% rule. She noted the Municipal Budget Act indicates that the Budget Committee can recommend or not recommend the Articles. At the end of the night when the voting is done she will add up the Articles recommended.  10% over that figure is what the town can spend additionally.  If the Budget Committee does not recommend this Article then we will not have a town office.  The vote cannot be changed at the Deliberative Session.

Gary feels the Selectmen are behind the 8 ball; by having informational meetings after the Budget Committee vote.  He noted this is working backward saying informational meetings should have been done a month ago.

Hugh noted that due to it being voted down several times, they cannot get an Article.  Hugh noted that Don took the lead on this, committees in the past did not work.  He applauds Don as he did most of this on his own.  Don had built this on prior building plans that lost on a close vote.  We have looked at the concept in the past so most people know what it is.

Gary noted issues with the plan.

Len wished there had been a Warrant Article to bond the funds.  Len noted that the Selectmen were complaining about a building that they have to heat and another building that they have not heated since it was moved.

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 5; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion failed by a vote of 5 yes, 5 no.
Article 6:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of seventy-five thousand dollars ($75,000.00) to purchase a used heavy-duty truck with equipment for the Highway Department to be used for summer and winter maintenance?  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.  






Estimated tax impact is $ .18 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  
Mrs. Drew asked what kind of truck with Dave noting it would be a 6-wheel dump truck.
Mrs. Weeks asked if the Road Agent wants a 6-wheel truck, where would the Town get one for $75,000.00.  Marylou noted it would be a used truck. Mrs. Weeks noted the Town has had used equipment before and it cost us a lot of money in maintenance.
There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee

Bill noted the Road Agent did take $40,000.00 out of his budget toward a truck.  Mrs. Weeks noted if he took $40,000.00 out of his budget then why can’t he take the rest of the money out of the budget.
Bill noted the Budget Committee dropped the bottom line of the town budget.  Marylou noted the Road Agent had $40,000.00 in the budget for a truck, but the Budget Committee took it out.

Ralph asked what kind of vehicle will be purchased; will it be used to plow ditches.  Ralph noted a grader was purchased for $5,000.00 and we now have $40,000.00 in it.

Joyce asked what would the Highway Department be able to do that it can’t do now.
Len noted that when the Road Agent was elected the Town had a 6-wheeler and he got rid of it.  The Road Agent did not want it.  Len thinks the Town should own a 6-wheeler.   That is the reason he does not want the Road Agent or himself determine this; Len feels the voters should make this decision.  He is in support of this Warrant Article.

Gary asked if the Road Agent had a truck in mind; Dave said no.  Gary noted that if the Town hires equipment and it breaks down, it is the responsibility of the of the owner to provide another piece of equipment.  
Joni asked if the Town buys 6-wheeler will it still have the one-ton truck; no one knew.

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 6; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 8 yes, 2 no.
Article 7:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of one hundred fifty thousand dollars ($150,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of reconstruction and improvements to town roads?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.  






Estimated tax impact is $ .35 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0
Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  
Mrs. Drew asked the balance in the Capital Reserve Fund; Marylou noted approximately $387,000.00.

There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee

Gary asked if there were any projects planned for this money. He noted there would be over $500,000.00 in the fund.  Hugh noted this year they would be doing smaller projects and are saving the fund to do a larger project.  New Orchard dirt section will get done in the future.

Len asked if they are completing the drainage project first; Hugh was not sure. He thought some paving would be done in the area.  

Gary noted with the $106,000.00 for the Grant for New Orchard Road the Town received the Town has to put in 20%.  Gary discussed the Budget Committee did not cut line 430; they put the paving money into the salt line.  Gary noted the Road Agent cut the $40,000.00 from his Paving line and put that money in the Vehicle Purchase line. Gary noted, if the Road Agent removed the money from the Paving line he must had known he did not need it.  Hugh discussed projects to come in the future.  

Len noted they were discussing the $150,000.00 in Article 7; he asked why not add more money into Article 9.  Len asked how many bridges were closed; it was determined 4 bridges were closed.  His thought was to have only so much money in road reconstruction.  Marylou noted there is $153,000.00 in the bridge fund.

Dave noted they have not discussed have to have some money in the Highway fund for emergencies.  There is a need to have some wiggle room in case of an emergency.

Gary agreed the Town should build up the bridge fund.
There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 7; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.
Article 8:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of purchasing motorized vehicles and equipment for the Highway Department?   Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 






Estimated tax impact is $ .02 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen 3 - 0 

Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  There being no questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee

Joni asked why the truck does not come from this fund.  Nancy noted that the Road Agent also has to replace the backhoe in the future.
Gary asked the amount in the fund; being told $52,173.09.  Gary asked Hugh what was planned for future purchases being told a backhoe.

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 8; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.
Article 9:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000.00) to be added to the Capital Reserve Fund previously established for the purpose of bridge replacement and repair?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 






Estimated tax impact is $ .06 per thousand
Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

Marylou noted the balance in the fund is $152,807.87 as of December 31, 2017.

Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  

Ms. Toledo asked about the list of bridges and the state that they are in.  Gary noted most of the bridges are in good shape.

Mrs. Hodgdon asked what does the money buy us; Nancy noted that the Echo Valley Bridge is done with approximately $80,000.00 coming out of fund for that bridge.  Dave asked what the total cost was for that bridge; it was just under $400,000.00.
Gary noted that the Town could not apply for State Bridge Aid funds unless it has the Town’s share available.  Hugh noted if the Town has $100,000.00 in the fund they could estimate a bridge for $500,000.00 and get on the State Bridge Aid list.  

Gary asked if they have a bridge in mind; Hugh did not think so.  It was discussed the River Road bridge is on a road to nowhere.

Mrs. Hodgdon asked if that was enough money to get something done; Nancy noted the Warrant Article had been for $15,000.00 and this year the Road Agent increased the amount to $25,000.00 this year.

There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee

Len would like the Town to add more money to this fund.  He felt if the Town could do a bridge on our own it is a thought.

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 9; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.
Article 10:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of four thousand dollars ($4,000.00), to be used by the Northwood Lake Watershed Association to control Milfoil in Northwood Lake?  Majority vote required.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 






Estimated tax impact is $ .01 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  

Mrs. Weeks noted this Article comes up every year asking why the money is not in the budget.  Marylou noted it is not required to be done.  Hugh noted that it could be incorporated into the budget, they opted not to.  There has been some determination that if the milfoil continues to grow the tax assessments for lake property in Epsom will be lower.

Gary asked how much Northwood and Deerfield contribute.  Hugh noted Deerfield donates $6,000.00 with Northwood giving $15,000.00 with the association matching the donations from the towns.

Mr. Laro noted that he attended one Deliberative Session and this Article was discussed extensively.  He noted that one cause is boats on the lake.  Mrs. Drew noted there are people who sit at the boat ramps and try to monitor the boats to assure additional milfoil is not coming in from outside sources. 

Ms. Toledo asked the number of homes in Epsom on the lake and does it offset the potential loss of taxes.  Hugh noted there are 60 or 70 homes on the lake.
There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee

There being no questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 10; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.
Article 11:  Shall the Town vote to establish a Capital Reserve Fund for the purpose of potential future expansion of the public water system, and raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand dollars ($10,000.00) to be deposited into this fund, and further to appoint the Board of Selectmen as the agents to expend?  Majority vote required.  This is a Special Warrant Article and its appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.







Estimated tax impact is $ .02 per thousand

Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  

Mr. Laro asked if water district is separate from the Town, why is the Town doing this.  Hugh noted that the Selectmen are trying to see if the Town can get more development west of the circle; they need to do some proving to know there is a source for water in the area.  The Water District does not have the money and it would benefit the Town.  Gary noted that the Water District cannot spend money outside the District.  He discussed the regulations for developing a new well.

Mr. Laro noted that there is no development in Town.  Gary noted that water and sewer are a big step for development.  Although the town has no municipal sewer, hopefully at some point the town can offer water west of the Circle.
Ms. Toledo noted that the Article appoints the Selectmen as agents to expend.  She asked if the funds could be used by the Water District.  Gary said no; noting what the District could do.  
It was noted that this fund was to study putting a municipal well on the west side of the Suncook River.

There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee

There being no questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 11; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.
Article 12:  Shall the Town vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifteen thousand dollars ($15,000.00) for the structural repair of the Old Town Hall building, and authorize the use of fifteen thousand dollars ($15,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance for this purpose?  Majority vote required.  This is a Non-Lapsing Warrant Article and will not lapse until the project is completed or December 31, 2023, whichever comes first.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget. 






No tax impact
Recommended by the Selectmen  3 – 0

Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  

Nancy noted that the funds will come from the undesignated fund balance as the original funds lapsed and were returned there.
Mr. Laro asked which building this was being told the Town Hall.  Hugh explained the Town had previously approved $13,000.00 and had a contractor lined up to complete the repairs.  The funds lapsed as of December 31,2017.  The person who was going to do the repairs is unable to complete them so the Town is obtaining new estimates.

Mrs. Drew confirmed money was in the undesignated fund.

There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.
Len discussed work that had been completed and what the work would be to complete the job.

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 12; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.
Article 13:  Shall the Town of Epsom vote to adopt the provisions of RSA 79-E relative to the Community Revitalization Tax Relief Incentive program?  Adoption of this tax relief program will allow owners of qualifying structures to apply to the Board of Selectmen for short term property tax relief from assessment increase resulting from substantial rehabilitation of the structures provided one of the public benefits is achieved as defined by RSA 79-E:7.  Majority vote required.

Marylou noted that the Budget Committee did not have to vote on this Article as it did not contain any funds to be spent.

Hugh noted that this would only relate to old buildings that are rehabilitated.  The taxes could be reduced for 3 or 5 years after rehabilitation.  

Article 1:  Shall the Town of Epsom raise and appropriate as an operating budget, not including appropriations by special warrant articles and other appropriations voted separately, the amounts set forth on the budget posted with the warrant or as amended by vote of the first session, for the purposes set forth therein, totaling $3,353,682.00?  Should this article be defeated, the operating budget shall be $3,363,467.00, which is the same as last year, with certain adjustments required by previous action of the Town or by law, or the governing body may hold one special meeting in accordance with RS 40:13, X and XVI, to take up the issue of a revised operating budget only.
The operating budget is estimated to have a tax rate of $4.11, 46 cents less than the 2017 Town Tax rate.

The default budget is estimated to have a tax rate of $4.13, 44 cents less than the 2017 Town Tax rate.

Marylou asked if there were questions or comments from the public.  

Mrs. Drew asked why under Secretarial/Administrative the salary line was reduced.   Nancy responded that the reduction was in part to a change of 1 full-time position to a part-time position.
Mrs. Drew asked how salaries are determined.  Hugh noted that overall employees received a 2% increase.  He noted the Selectmen would probably do same as last year; receive half the increase when the budget passes and the rest at the time of their review.

Mr. Ramsdell asked where the number for the raise come from; Nancy noted the CPI for the Northeast. 
Mrs. Drew noted one position went from Administrative Assistant to Town Administrator asking where the position is in budget; it is under Secretarial/Administrative.
Mr. Ramsdell asked if the Selectmen had looked at corporate increases.  Hugh discussed the salary study and what they have been doing to bring those that are behind up; Mr. Ramsdell noted retention is important.

Mrs. Drew noted an increase in land acquisition.  Nancy noted that was for the Conservation Commission.  Hugh noted they are working with Bear Paw; lined up property owners willing to put land into the land trust, also pointing out the Conservation Commission would be responsible for the cost of the survey of the land. 

It was noted the increase for the Financial Administrator was 6.7%; Hugh noted the Selectmen were trying to bring the salary up to what it should be.

Mrs. Weeks asked if that was part of the norm why did the Police Department not get significant increases.  Hugh noted that the Selectmen went to 75 cents an hour for the officers with other increases for the Chief.

Mr. Ramsdell noted in talking with the Road Agent, he is saying there is a line item for Salt and Sand.  The Road Agent feels he does not have enough money to purchase salt; Hugh noted that the Budget Committee increased the line by moving $35,000.00 from another Highway line and putting it in the Salt/Sand line.

There being no further questions or comments from the public Marylou closed public comment.

Marylou asked if there were any questions or comments from the Budget Committee.

Len commented about the salt line and what the Road Agent said. Len noted it is a bottom line budget; it is hard to determine what is needed.  Len would very much like to find a way to have department heads put on lines what they will use.  It makes it hard for determining what to purchase.  Len noted we could only work with what they present to us. 

Gary noted that 3 years ago the Budget Committee voted to give the Police Department a raise, but the Selectmen to not give them a raise.  Hugh thought they did give significant raises in some years to bring the salaries up.  Gary requested from Hugh, information on all the raises received by the Police Department in the past 3 years.
Ralph noted that 1.  Social Security went up by 2%; but the cost of Medicare went up 2.1%; retirees received no raise.  2. We have elected members of this Town and other elected officials that also get the 2% raise.  Ralph has proposed that the elected positions be held to the salary they are elected with.  Everyone notes it has to be done by the Selectmen and they have not done a thing to change the policy.  Ralph felt maybe we need a Warrant Article for this.

Marylou noted there were questions on Tuesday regarding the training costs for the Secretarial/Administrative Line.  She noted the Committee received a follow-up as to what the training and conferences were for.

Gary asked Hugh if when we hire people and they move up are there reviews.  Hugh said not if we do a change in the position.  Hugh noted that they are still tweaking the job duties.  

There being no further questions or comments from the Budget Committee, Marylou closed Budget Committee comment, requesting a motion.

Gary motioned to recommend the Town of Epsom Article 1; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.
Marylou noted they needed to approve the projected revenues for 2018. 

Nancy explained the revenues are funds that come in that are not property taxes.  She explained revenues are subtracted from the amount needed and the remainder is what is raised by taxes.

Gary motioned to recommend the estimated revenues for 2018; Mary seconded the motion.  

The motion passed by a vote of 10 yes, 0 no.
Marylou closed the Public Hearing for the Town of Epsom Warrant Articles.
Minutes of January 9, 2018
The minutes of January 9, 2018 were reviewed and amended.

Dave motioned to approve the minutes of January 9, 2018 as amended, Mary seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Marylou noted that the Warrants would be available at the Town Office from January 22 to January 25.

Dave motioned to adjourn Mary seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Marylou adjourned the meeting at 9:25 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
Budget Committee 1-11-2018 Final
Page 17

